State of Maryland 
ELEVATOR SAFETY REVIEW BOARD
Business Meeting Minutes 
DATE:


April 17, 2015
TIME: 


10:00 a.m.

LOCATION:
500 N. Calvert Street

                     

2nd Floor Conference Room
Baltimore, MD  21202

PRESENT:

Ed M. Hord, Chairman   
Mike W. Moran                                 




Charles E. Meeks                                 




Rick J. Lowman
Don Greulich
Sonny Yeatman
ABSENT:
None 
VACANCIES:

Two (2) positions to be filled by the Governor’s Office           

STAFF PRESENT:       
Robin Bailey, Executive Director, Mechanical Boards 

Craig Lowry, Acting Commissioner, Labor and Industry   

Jessica Carter, Assistant Attorney General 

Raquel M. Meyers, Administrative Specialist

GUESTS PRESENT:
Chris Cromwell, Bedco Mobility

George Boecker, IUEC 

Mark Nutting 

Jazzmine Davis 

Tychell Williams        

Call To Order
Ed M. Hord, Chairman, called the regular meeting of the Maryland Elevator Safety Review Board to order at 10:02 a.m.
Approval of Executive Session

The minutes of the executive session meeting held on February 20, 2015 were approved without corrections.  Motion (I) was made by Mr. Yeatman, seconded by Mr. Lowman, and unanimously carried that the minutes of the business meeting be approved without corrections.
Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the business meeting held on February 20, 2015 were approved without corrections.  Motion (II) was made by Mr. Yeatman, seconded by Mr. Lowman, and unanimously carried that the minutes of the business meeting be approved without corrections.
Chairman’s Report
Mr. Hord stated that he attended a meeting with the Secretary’s Office on March 6, 2015 regarding elevator inspection concerns with safety of the public.  Individuals are doing elevator inspections that are not being verified or witnessed properly.    

Complaint Committee Report

Mr. Greulich presented the following report on behalf of the Complaint Committee: 

Elevator Complaints
Investigation 

ELEV- 150002  

ELEV- 150003 

Motion (III) was made by Mr. Yeatman, seconded by Mr. Lowman, and unanimously carried to accept the recommendations of the Complaint Committee Report.
Licensing Report Update
Applications/Qualifications Review Committee
Mr. reported to the Board that the Applications/Qualifications Review Committee met on this date, reviewed and approved twelve (7) elevator mechanic license applications.  There was one (1) elevator mechanic application referred to the Board for further review.    
There was (1) elevator renovator contractor application reviewed and approved.  There were no elevator renovator contractor applications referred to the Board for further review.                       
Motion (IV) was made by Mr. Greulich, seconded by Yeatman, and unanimously carried to accept the recommendations of the Applications/Qualifications Review Committee.
Review of Examination Statistics and License Totals
PSI Exams submitted the following statistical summaries for January, 2015:
Elevator 

     
       Candidates        
Passed

Failed
     
     Pass %




          Tested
	Master Elevator 
	           3
	           2
	       1
	       67% 


Ms. Bailey reported that 3 candidates were tested in March, 2 passed, 1 failed with a 67% passing rate. Since January 2015, the passing rate is 67%, and since the inception of the test the overall passing rate is 67%.  There are currently 837 active licensees.
Exam Update   
Ms. Meyers informed the Board that the exam panel met on March 13, 2015 and April 2, 2015, respectively.   Currently, the panel is working on the accessibility lift mechanic new test questions.  She informed the Board that an update will be provided at the next scheduled meeting.   
Old Business 
There was no Old Business to offer.    

New Business
QEI Inspection Issue
Acting Commissioner Lowry stated that DLI had recently addressed an issue regarding QEI inspections. Currently, there is no one to oversee whether or not an inspection has been properly completed.  Chairman Hord stated that he had not been made aware that this was an issue. Mr. Yeatman stated that County Executive, Steve Schuh had legislation passed regarding regulating boats due to an incident which led to the death of an individual.  If this trend continues, someone will become seriously injured or there will be another death. He suggested that the Board should stay ahead of the industry not wait for a QEI Inspector to witness or verify an elevator inspection.  
Acting Commissioner Lowry stated that DLI had adopted the elevator code with provisions. Former Commissioner DeJuliis did modify the regulations indicating that an individual performing an inspection could verify or witness a test.  Baltimore local IEUC 7 and IEUC 10 expressed what was going on in the field.  It was a concern to the industry.  DLI met with representatives of mechanical industry to modify the regulations.  DLI proposed an option for an inspector to witness or verify or have an elevator mechanic or owner of a licensed elevator contractor to oversee this process. All these things are in place but there is no final decision on this matter. Acting Commissioner Lowry suggested to the Board to submit their recommendations at this time.  
In 2009, the industry shifted to third party inspections at that time. Third party inspections were brought in due to a lack of resource issue.  It helped to create an environment to achieve more inspections.  Inspectors should not be asked if they did the test but whether or not the test was completed.  An elevator inspection certificate would not be issued if an elevator was not inspected properly.  Acting Commissioner stated that the language could be clarified as to whether or not an inspector witnesses and verifies.  Mr. Yeatman expressed his concern that the regulations were not adopted in accordance to the safety code.  AAG Carter stated that code A17. 1 was adopted with exceptions.  After a lengthy discussion, Chairman Hord suggested that the Board comprise a committee in order to make a valid recommendation to DLI regarding this issue. 
Motion (V) was made by Mr. Yeatman, seconded by Mr. Lowman to have a committee to determine recommendation on this issue for DLI.  
Correspondence 

Ms. Bailey stated to the Board that correspondence was received by Melissa Timmons, Administrative Assistant of Delaware Elevator regarding their subcontractor to obtain a temporary elevator mechanic license under their elevator contractor’s license on April 14, 2015.  Ms. Bailey stated that the temporary elevator mechanic license is valid for 30 days while the licensee is employed by the licensed elevator contractor that certified the licensee as outlined in Maryland Public Safety Code Annotated §12-834. Otherwise, the subcontractor would have to submit a request to PSI Examination Services to sit for the exam.   Chairman Hord referred to Ms. Bailey to send Ms. Timmons a copy of the statute with her response. 
Counsel’s Report

There is no report to offer. 

Executive Director’s Report 
Ms. Bailey welcomed Acting Commissioner Lowry to the Elevator Safety Review Board.  She also informed the Board that she has not received a response from the Secretary’s Office regarding the elevator renovator regulations. The Board had promulgated provisions to the elevator renovator regulations.  The New Secretary requires or the public to have access to these regulations, including the associations and placed on website as a public comment.  She stated that the Board will be updated with information on this process in the near future.   

Public Comments
Mr. Mark Field Tech, a licensed mechanic in State of Maryland stated that he performs inspections and service test no loads or one (1) year annuals.  He stated that his license would be affected by this test.  It can be 6 months before the third party inspector comes in to witness and verify.  There is a conflict of interest.  He asked the Board what is the liability and can this inspection process be completed safely for the public. There is a lot of pressure on elevator mechanics to do these tests. There is a seven (7) to eight (8) month time lapse between witnessing and verifying these elevators.  Elevator inspectors are performing thee test not to verify whether or not it passed.  
Mr. George Boecker from local IUEC 7 stated that business representatives’ elevators have a lot of moving parts there is a lot of factors for elevators are inherently safe but if not being tested properly people would get hurt.  Fire service has been the most significant e change in the safety code.  Acting Commissioner Lowry informed Mr. Boecker that there have not been any incidents since 2009 but there are a lot of unknown variables for the Board to consider.            
Next Meeting
The next meeting is scheduled for June 19, 2015 at 10:00 a.m., 500 N. Calvert Street, 2nd Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland 21202.    

Adjournment 
There being no further business, Motion (VI) was made by Mr. Lowman, seconded by Mr. Moran to adjourn the meeting at 11:04 a.m.  
_____      Approved without corrections

_____      Approved with corrections

____________________________________                  __________________

Ed M. Hord, Chairman                                                       Date
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